    KINGSTON ON SOAR PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 3rd July 2018 at 
7.00 pm in the Coronation Room at the rear of the Village Hall
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	Present:
Parish Councillors; M Johnson (MJ)(chairman), J Avery (JA), S Dale (SD) and D Fairbanks (DF).
Parish Clerk; R Parrey (RP).

Welcome 

Those present were welcomed to the meeting.

Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Parish Councillors G Aldridge (GA) and N Elders (NE), and also Borough Councillor S Matthews.
Declarations of interest 
There were no declarations of interest.
Minutes of AGM on 8th May 2018
These were signed and agreed as a correct record.
Matters arising from the meeting on 8th May 2018
Information boards (item 7.1): SD said he will soon be re-varnishing the notice boards in front of the village hall as well as the information board about the church. 
Dog bags and bins (item 5.2): SD said he will be putting a box of bags near the new dog bin on Wossock Lane. 

Data Protection Regulations (item 5.3): These came into force on 25th May 2018.
Planning training event (item 9.2): MJ confirmed that he had attended this event at Shelford village hall on 20th June 2018. He then made the following points: 
· When the Parish Council objects to a planning application, the Borough Councillor. should be made aware of its views, so as to avoid any contradiction. 
· Tree Preservation Orders can be opposed.

· The effect of a new development on rural roads is treated differently to urban roads.
Training for new councillors (item 9.3): JA circulated a summary of the event at Shelford village hall on 25th June 2018. (refer to Appendix A).
Dates of meetings 2018/2019 (item 20): RP confirmed that he had booked the Centenary Room on the dates agreed.
Clerk's correspondence

Meeting with Streetwise: MJ will speak to Streetwise about their request for a meeting.
Town and Parish conference: RP confirmed that he had told the Borough Council that MJ and JA will be attending this event at the Rushcliffe Arena on 21st September 2018.
Community events to commemorate the Great War: RP reported that parish councils can claim up to £300 from the County Council to help them commemorate the Great War. In their local area. MJ offered to contact the County Council to show its interest. JA will enquire who the war veterans were from the parish.
Finance 
Financial up-date: Refer to the Appendix B.
· Audit: RP explained that as he has advertised a six-week period when the public have rights to examine the Parish Council’s financial records.
Planning and Development Matters
New applications: There were none.
On-going applications: 
Buildings at former Hardstaffs site (ref 18/00177/OUT). 

Outline planning permission was granted with conditions by the Borough Council on 25th May.
Extension at 19 West Leake Lane (ref 18/00918/FUL).

Planning permission was granted with conditions by the Borough Council on 15th June.
Other development matters: 

Rushcliffe Local Plan. The Borough Council has published its draft Local Plan and the period for representations ended on 28th June.
Traffic

New Kingston crossroads: This junction is safer now that substantial direction signs have been erected and the interactive signs on the approaches have been connected to the electricity mains. Visibility is getting worse as the hedges grow: MJ agreed to inform the County Council that they need cutting again.
Kegworth bridge: Maintenance of the bridge over the River Soar is complete.
Kegworth Road/ Kingston Lane junction: Motorists approaching this junction from the village have poor visibility of traffic approaching from Ratcliffe due to the tall vegetation. MJ will speak to the County Council about this.
Village hall car park

Village hall: There have been no meeting of the Management Committee
Car Park: MJ will seek quotes to improve the surface, report the issue of litter and arrange for the boundary hedges to be trimmed.
Environment
Trees on The Green: Steve Faulks is liaising with the Borough Council as the tree to be pruned has a Preservation Order.
Parish Tree Project: SD will liaise with the Borough Council to clarify what help it can provide.
Community events

Village Events: NE reported she is investigating the possibility of a beer and wine festival. It would either be 7th to 9th September or 12th to 14th October. Preference at the moment is on the former. The format will be similar to that used at Barton in Fabis: Saturday being a ticketed event but with a band and food, while Friday evening and Sunday afternoon being more relaxed. She has a number of volunteers willing to help organise, set up and pull pints etc.
Marquee: The marquee has been used by the Soar Boating Club. RP will organise an invoice.
MJ is waiting to hear from the Boating Club about their possible purchase of the marquee. He is looking for prices of marquees of a similar age.
Village Plan
GA said she will be circulating a draft survey for comments. 

Parish web site

This is regularly up-dated by GA and RP.
Newsletter

DF will include a report on the garden walkabout.
SD requested a plea for volunteers to help varnish the notice boards for example.

Any other business
Church floodlights: AJ reported that the floodlights have not been in operation recently. She offered to speak to Angie Howard, the church warden, about this.
Village allotments: AJ reported that she had received an enquiry about this. SD said that there are allotments between the houses on Kegworth Road and the Brook: three are being used for a peppercorn rent. He offered to show the interested person around.

Lighting in the village: Members noted that the street lighting in the village needs some refurbishment:
The meeting closed at 8.15 pm
Date and venue of the next Parish Council meeting: 
Tuesday 4th September 2018 in the Coronation Room at the rear of the Village Hall.

	SD

SD

MJ

MJ/

JA

MJ

JA
MJ
MJ

MJ

SD

NE

RP

MJ

GA

GA/

RP

DF

JA

SD




Appendix A
‘Off to a Flying Start’ – New Councillor Training, Shelford, 25 June 2018

I attended the course for new councillors run by the Nottinghamshire Association of Local Councils on Monday 25 June.  The course was presented by the County Secretary, Hilary Gibbins, and there were twelve attenders.  Hilary accompanied her seminar with a PowerPoint presentation, the contents of which we received in hard copy.  We were also given two booklets, ‘The Good Councillor’s Guide’ and ‘The Good Councillor’s Guide to Finance & Transparency’ (both of which I am working my way through!)

At the beginning of the course we were handed a true/false questionnaire, which fortunately was not marked out of 10, since it made me realize how little knowledge I had of the running of a parish council.  All the questions were addressed during the seminar, so I did come away feeling a little more enlightened.

The seminar touched on the role of councillors, chairman and clerk, the parish council year, organizing meetings and the difference between a good and poor agenda, the councillor’s code of conduct, financial regulations, and engagement with the community.  The Good Councillor’s Guide and Finance & Transparency Guide provide in-depth information on the above, as well as covering many other aspects, including powers and duties, important documents, standing orders, insurance, loans and grants, budgeting and value for money, planning, hazards, services and community rights, community economic development, and risk management.  They also provide links to various websites and publications. We were also provided with log-in information for Notts ALC website and the National Association website.

It was clear from the open forum that attenders ranged from small parish councils such as ours, to much larger ones; Hilary commented that the borough council representative should not sit at the meeting table but should be in the public gallery! Attenders related their experiences which included bullying, wishing to ‘vote off’ council members, problems with several members of one family being on the council, and divisions due to differing politics, the latter two issues arising in particular in larger parish councils.

All in all it was a very interesting and informative meeting, and Hilary ran an excellent seminar. The facilities and refreshments at Shelford were very good, and we managed to keep cool in the airy village hall, in spite of it being an extremely hot afternoon.

Janice Avery




              

2 July 2018
Appendix B                                     

Financial report 
· HSBC main a/c
Transactions over £100.00 since the start of the current financial year on 1st April 2018 were as follows:

	Date
	Details
	Receipts
	Payments

	27th April
	Precept from Rushcliffe BC
	4100.00
	

	8th May
	Dog bin on Wossock Lane provided by Streetwise
	215.00
	215.00

	13th June
	Clerk’s salary for April to June
	
	310.00

	13th June
	Mowing grass by MRA Group in May on three occassions
	
	378.00

	
	total
	4100.00
	688.00


The balance is now £7107.17

· HSBC community events a/c
There have been no transactions this financial year, so the balance remains at £2956.57.

· Car park a/c

There have been no transactions this financial year, so the balance remains at £895.46.

· Investment a/c
There have been no transactions this financial year so the balance remains at  £1145.17.
Richard Parrey                                                                                  2 July 2018
1

